Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

20 July 2014
Brighton, Michigan
Members present: Scott Terry, Chairperson; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Allen Chartier, Jim Dawe, and Louie Dombroski
Members absent: Brad Murphy, David Pavlik, Dave Slager, and Sean Williams
The meeting was called to order by Terry at 1103 EST.

After two minor changes, the minutes from the meeting on 27 December 2013 were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From Round 142:
2012-1750-01

Barnacle Goose (one individual)

A photo showing two dead Barnacle Geese was forwarded to the Committee, but it lacked specific details on location, date, and photographer.  Apparently, these birds (along with another undocumented bird) were shot by duck hunters somewhere in the Saginaw Bay during an unclear date in October 2013.  No members had concerns about the identification of these birds, but several members were concerned about their provenance.  Without being able to assess their wings or legs, it is not possible to look for obvious signs of captivity.  Even without such signs, though, the possibility still exists that these were released locally.  Another major concern was the second-hand nature of this record.  Since the exact location, date, and observer/photographer were not known, some felt very strongly that this record should not be accepted.  Efforts to contact the hunter that shared the photograph have been unsuccessful.
2014-7580-01

Swainson’s Thrush
All members found some aspect of this record challenging.  First, the time of year, December, is very late for a Swainson’s Thrush, considering few are ever recorded during the winter months anywhere in North America.  A thrush call note was heard that didn’t sound like a Hermit Thrush to the observer.  Upon investigating, two thrushes were observed, a Hermit and the presumed Swainson’s.  Both birds were in view for about 30 seconds, but it was unclear how long each bird was individually viewed and from what angles.  Also, it was not clear that the presumed Swainson’s Thrush was ever seen to give the suspicious “pink” note that triggered the observer’s suspicion.  Most members felt that the details were intriguing, but just not enough to document such a significant winter record for Michigan.
From Round 143:

2014-1870-01

White-faced Ibis

The observer described an ibis with “solid gray, tinged with reddish pink” facial skin and “creamy white” feathers adjacent to the facial skin.  Some members felt the facial skin should have been more red or pink.  Also, one member felt a clearer description of whether the white feathering extended behind the eyes would have helped alleviate concerns of a hybrid ibis.  Supporting members, however, noted that the pink facial skin, white feathering, and red eyes should be enough to establish this bird as a pure White-faced Ibis.

2014-1870-02

White-faced Ibis

Photos clearly showed an ibis with extensive white feathering around the facial skin.  Unfortunately, the photos were not clear enough to discern eye coloration, and no additional field notes were provided.  So, without being able to discern eye coloration, some members were not willing to rule out the possibility of a hybrid ibis.  

2014-3370-01

“Krider’s” Red-tailed Hawk
Photos and some written details were provided for this record, but many were unwilling to use the written description, since they were predominately based on the photos (rather than actual field notes).  The overexposed photos showed a Red-tailed Hawk that was very pale, but the head still seemed too dark and the tail pattern could not be discerned.  Also present were streaks along the flanks, but apparently not on the belly.  A pure Krider’s Hawk should have a predominately white head, a white throat, and streaking on both the flanks and belly (for immature birds).  Most members felt the photos didn’t clearly show enough of these features to be sure this wasn’t just a leucistic “Eastern” Red-tailed Hawk.

2014-6883-01

Eurasian Tree Sparrow (one individual)

One of the photos, the one clearly showing two individuals, was overlooked by some members during the first round of voting.  All were in agreement that two Eurasian Tree Sparrows were substantiated by the documentation and that the second individual should be accepted during the second round of voting.
New Items

Species status update
At the December 2013 meeting, Byrne presented a summary of status changes, effective at the end of 2013.  One of these was to move Green-tailed Towhee from Casual to Accidental status.  However, during 2014, a record from 2013 was reviewed and accepted, meaning that species should still be considered Casual.
Website updates/needs
Terry noted several areas that need attention, including updating the searchable database, review list, state list, and continued efforts to maintain the photo gallery.  Terry will work on these, but welcomes any assistance others can provide.  Further, Slager’s term on the Committee ends this year, so someone else really needs to learn how to maintain the photo gallery portion of the website.

Correspondence update
Terry provided a quick update on the status of sending correspondences to those that submit documentation.  The new system seems to be working well, and things are up to date through 2013.  For 2014, Terry will complete Rounds 141 and 142, while Dawe will handle Round 143.  

Thoughts about correspondences process and Facebook page
Feedback on the correspondence process has been predominately positive, to date, so our increased efforts seem to be working well.  All members felt this was a worthwhile endeavor and that we should continue sending correspondences.  Members also felt the Facebook page was working well.  It provides a venue to quickly disseminate the results from recent rounds, something followers seem to appreciate.

Meeting policies/format

Dawe shared concerns regarding the erratic timing and attendance of our meetings and wondered if locking in set dates (ie., 3rd Sunday of June, etc.) might help improve attendance.  Some felt, however, that all of our schedules are erratic and complicated to coordinate, especially when you consider that some of our members are either out-of-state and/or conducting field research during the summer months.  Byrne shared that this has been a “problem” for decades and was unlikely to be improved by locking in set dates.  The general feeling was that better organization and planning would probably be sufficient to improve attendance.
Upcoming membership vacancies
Terry pointed out that the terms for four members (Dawe, Dombroski, Murphy, and Slager) will expire at the end of 2014.  He suggested that everyone be thinking about suitable candidates for these upcoming vacancies.

Sharing vote rationales among members

Dombroski inquired about the value of sharing vote rationales with each member, prior to the completion of a round.  He pointed out that there are records where members may not have access to all the pertinent literature, or may have overlooked a critical point, only to find out after the round was completed or during the resubmission process.  By sharing vote rationales, during the voting process, he felt that these issues could be avoided.  He also commented that this process might help avoid some resubmissions and could result in more unified voting results (ie., more 7-0 or 0-7 results, rather than 6-1 or 2-5).  The initial idea was that members could submit votes a week before the deadline, allowing all members time to review them before casting their final votes.
There were some concerns with this idea.  One, it seemed unlikely that all members would be able to complete their votes under this shortened timeframe.  It would also require a bylaws change to require votes prior to the actual deadline.  There was also some concern that this approach would allow members to count on the feedback from others to assist their decision on tough records, rather than cast an independent vote.  In the end, it was decided that sharing rationales after the vote was completed would allow members an opportunity to review the votes and request a reconsideration, if their action was deemed flawed in some manner.

Dombroski introduced the following motion: At the completion of a round, all vote rationales will be made available to each Committee member.  The motion was seconded by Byrne and passed unanimously.

Size of rounds

Byrne was concerned that some rounds were getting too large (ranging from 30-40 records) and wanted to make sure members were comfortable with the way things are being presented.  Members commented that many records are now accompanied with digital photographs, making review much easier.  All felt the way things are being presented was fine.

The meeting was adjourned at 1339 EDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC

